September 9, 2020

The Honorable Members of the Common Council
200 East Wells Street, Room 202
Milwaukee, WI 53202

RE: 2020 Asset Forfeiture Plan
Dear Council Members:

Pursuant to Common Council File #920252, the Milwaukee Police Department
submits an annual report on anticipated receipt of federally seized forfeiture funds for the
next calendar year, together with a plan that includes priorities for the expenditure of
such funds.

The Federal Asset Forfeiture account balance is approximately $2,122,273.13.
Cash receipts of the fund are subject to many variables, among them the uncertainty of
whether the Department will receive funds, the exact share of any seized assets the
Department will be awarded, and the effects of changes in the Federal guidelines for this
program.

In order to enhance the safety of the community and enable the Police Department
to increase its effectiveness and efficiency, this plan includes the following items.
Historically, funding of these items has been based on the ever-changing needs of the
Department throughout the fiscal year.

1. Department Equipment $95.000
This category accounts for various equipment specific to the patrol, criminal investigation
and administrative bureaus’ equipment needs. It includes automated external
defibrillators, a property transport van, helmets, uniforms, equipment repair, a digital
scale and a power washer.

2. Neighborhood Initiatives $85.000
This money will be used toward neighborhood initiatives divided among the seven police
districts. The neighborhood initiative expenditures were derived from feedback provided
by the citizens and alderpersons in those neighborhoods based on items that are
permissible under federal asset forfeiture regulations. Requests include: backpacks,
bicycles (adult and youth), interpretation services, sports cards, school supplies, meeting
equipment and video cameras. In addition, $50,000 will be allocated to fund public
initiatives related to the Department’s ReWaukee Project.




3. MKE Urban Stables $145.000
This money will be used to support the new MKE Urban Stables, which opened in 2020.
Funded expenses include technology costs and monthly rent for a year. The MKE Urban
Stables house the Department’s Mounted Patrol. The Mounted Patrol provides a highly
visible police presence at large crowd events. They provide crowd management, or crowd
control when required, at outdoor festivities, concerts, gatherings, sporting, and special
events. The Mounted Patrol also provides public education and community service
programs for schools and community groups.

4. Office Supplies $25,000
This money will be used to purchase various office supplies, including filing cabinets,
desks and desk chairs for various districts and units throughout the Department.

5. Technology $150,000
This money will be used to support the various technological needs of the Department.
This includes technology for the Department’s radio system, a device to obtain
voluntarily provided cell phone data from human trafficking victims, docking equipment
for computers, SQL training, 3D mapping systems for forensics, cameras, phone
headsets, high tech hard drives, and CD/DVD copiers.

6. Traffic Enforcement $15,000
Provides funding for various traffic enforcement tools, including a speed board and
trailer, tint meter, jumper cables and portable breathalyzer.

7. Civil Unrest Transparency $205.000
In response to the civil unrest, the Department committed to obtaining an after action
report that would be publicly released upon completion. It also committed to hiring an
outside use of force expert to review an incident at 6th and McKinley. This money will
fund both of those projected costs.

8. Administrative and Miscellaneous Expenses for Command $50,000
This category accounts for on-going various small dollar purchases for each Command in
addition to expenses incurred in the seizure of vehicles or other non-monetary property.
The U.S. Marshall’s Office recovers its administrative expenses from the value of cash
and assets seized. For cash awards, the Police Department receives an amount net of the
federal government’s legal costs and other expenses. However, the Police Department
must make direct payments to offset expenses incurred in the seizure of vehicles or other
non-monetary property. Payment of these fees allows continued participation in this
program.

This plan may be revised, pursuant to the provisions of Common Council File No.
920252, in the event of a change in the Department’s needs or priorities.

Sincerely,

Wrtan
MICHAEF J. BRUNSON
ACTING CHIEF OF POLICE



